
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 10 May 2016 at 7.00pm at The Fold, Bransford
Present:

11 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations



Parish Councillors: John Sharp, Stephen Seymour, Martin 



Gloster, Brian Porter, Graham Jones, Anne Jones, Peter Hawkins




District Councillors: Anthony Warburton


PC Sue Parr 

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.  ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed by Stephen Seymour seconded by Martin Gloster and agreed by all that John Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.  APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Sarah Rouse, David Fereday, Jon Gamble
3.  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 12 MAY 2015
Having been previously circulated the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
4.  MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.  REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

PC Parr, covering from PC Ransome-Williams who is on secondment, reported that there had been 51 reported crimes – up from 48 the previous year. This included ten thefts, three thefts from vehicles, four burglaries and 15 assaults. There had also been 31 reports of antisocial behaviour – up from 21 the previous year.
PC Parr confirmed that the incidents should be reported on the 101 number and she can be contacted via the Safer Neighbourhoods Team for Kempsey and Alfrick on the website. Information relating to roads and traffic accidents can be obtained through the Safer Roads Partnership.
Mr Sharp noted the rise in people breaking in to properties using mole grips and PC Parr confirmed these types of tools are easily obtainable.

There being no further questions, Mr Sharp thanked PC Parr for attending and for her contribution to the meeting.
6.  REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 
Parish Council Chairman John Sharp reported:
I reported last year that approval had been given for 101 new homes in our two parishes.  To date none of these developments have been started and approval has been given for another 8 homes on the Bank House Bowling Green site.  An appeal is pending on additional 18 homes on the Elmhurst Farm site, the initial application for 32 having been refused on appeal.  When these homes eventually get built it is hoped that this is the last we shall see of major development within our parish for some time.

Last year I reported that the Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Committee had been disbanded.  I am pleased to report that Peter King, supported by Sarah Rouse and other parishioners has been able to resume the activities and have surveyed the whole parish in the last 12 months.  Peter will be presenting the progress so far, together with the survey results later this evening.  Further consultations amongst the parishioners will take place before the plan is finalised.

I reported last year that our Primary School is to double in capacity, ensuring that children from existing and new homes in our parishes will have the opportunity to attend their local school.  Agreement has now been reached with the County Council to provide some car parking off the Hereford Road on land owned by the School which will go some way to relieve congestion in Stocks Lane and Hooper’s Close is removed by persuading. Final planning approval is yet to be given but the school will be increasing their numbers from September.
The Jubilee garden in Leigh Sinton has had additional perennials added but we have struggled to find a gardener to keep the garden beds clean, I am pleased to report that work has now started and will be ongoing to ensure the garden provides a pleasant site for all to use.

Those who responded to the NDP Survey are very concerned about the speeding on our parish roads.  There have been several accidents at the Bank House Island and close to Leigh Church. We have collected data from our VAS this year which we will be sharing with the Safer Roads Partnership to try and get their mobile cameras deployed at the worst locations.  I have been informed by the Police that a new Superintendent appointed in our area has decided to target speeding and the use of mobile phones by motorists; hopefully this will help reduce the problem.   We have consulted with the Police and the Safer Roads Partnership about the parking of cars on the pavements in Leigh Sinton.  Together we wrote to all households in the area of the old Somers Arms to encourage greater consideration with regard to the needs of pedestrians.  This is an ongoing problem.

Considerable time has been spent, working with our Lengthsman, Barry Bennett, South Worcestershire Drainage Partnership and the County Council to try and reduce the amount of surface water that lies on our roads after heavy rains.  The first stage of work to resolve the flooding by the Bank House has been completed and phase 2 is dependent upon agreement being reached with the owner of the Bank House.  Once completed the disruptive flooding on the A4103 should be a thing of the past.  Barry Bennett continues to do an excellent job for our parish for which we thank him.  It is pleasing to receive the many complementary comments from parishioners and to know he is valued by the community 

In the last month we mounted a litter pick in the parish as part of the ‘Clean for the Queen’ campaign.  This activity was supported by the WI and as a result 20 bags of rubbish were collected from Sherridge Road, the road from the Bank House towards Leigh and the lane between Coles Green and Sandlin.  All volunteers have offered to help with future collections and it is hoped to make this an annual event.

We have again been able to support local organisations with grants over the past 12 months. 
Three new notice boards and two litter bins have been ordered and will be erected soon.   Our Parish website is being upgraded and will be on-line in the summer.

As stated last year we need to provide more open recreation space for our parishioners.  There are still no sports facilities available and we will have a growing population as new developments come on stream.  At a recent meeting it was proposed to work with the Badgers football organisation to see what can be provided for the community and also the possibility of creating a ‘green way’ with outdoor exercise equipment within the parish. Finally the changing demographic of our population as shown in the parish profile which we discussed last year requires some constructive activity in the near future.  At our next Parish Council meeting we are to hear from the Rural Communities Partnership co-ordinator from Wychavon on their successful scheme that is running there and which is to be tried in Malvern Hills District Council.  

In closing I wish to thank all your Parish Councillors for the work they do as members of Leigh & Bransford Parish Council.  During the past year Sarah Rouse and Hilary Thompson stepped down from the council, their places were filled by the co-option of Dave Fereday and Richard Nash. I would also like to thank Sarah Rouse and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors and Paul Tuthill, our County Councillor, for their work throughout the year.  Finally I wish to thank Jacqui Barker, the Parish Clerk, for her all efforts over the past year. 

John Sharp

Chair, Leigh and Bransford Parish Council

7.  2014/15 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
8.  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR
Councillor Tuthill had given his apologies and there was no report, however the chairman thanked Mr Tuthill for his support over the year.
9.  REPORTS OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
Both District Councillors were attending a District Council meeting, but Sarah Rouse provided the following report, which was read out by the Chairman:

I am sorry I couldn't be with you all tonight. But wanted to say what an eventful but busy year I have had as a district councillor. 


The highlight for me has been meeting all the wonderful people that make things happen in the Parish. I have been privileged to have worked with the school head and governors to find a parking solution for the school. I found out how hard the memorial hall committee have worked to upgrade the hall and I hope to help them finance some decent heating to save us all freezing in the winter. Through the neighbourhood survey I have met with lots of groups and residents and learnt a huge amount about people's desires for the future of the Parish. I was lucky to have the chance to work with Pete King and we have been even luckier to be chosen to pilot a new consultation scheme from Worcester county council which has been of enormous benefit to the neighbourhood plan and also free.


Most recently I drew together the school head, governors, parish councillors, the Badgers football team and MHDC to come up with a vision for shared community facilities for Leigh Sinton.


At MHDC I have been involved in several working groups looking at building communities and the reports that we have written will influence the whole of south Worcestershire as it looks at shaping future communities. I have also secured a door knocking programme for our area. A team of MHDC staff and other community volunteers will be available to offer support to the people of the parish and offer referrals for issues such as benefits, citizen’s advice and fire safety .So if any resident has suggestions for roads or areas that would benefit from this help do let me know.  I have become a Malvern Hills Conservator and a governor at Our Place School in Bransford. 


I look forward to another year and also to hearing everyone's feedback from the neighbourhood survey as we work towards a consultation later in the year.

10.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

There were thirty nine planning applications to Malvern Hills District Council in the last twelve months from the Parishes of Leigh and Bransford. Twenty six were from the Parish of Leigh and thirteen from Bransford.

Of the twenty six applications in Leigh twenty one were approved by MHDC three applications have yet to receive a decision and two were refused. The majority of applications were for alterations to existing buildings there was an application for a further 18 houses at Elm Hurst Farm and the conversion of two agricultural buildings to dwelling houses. Leigh Sinton School will be doubled in size with a further three classrooms and parking area off the A4103 (which should relieve congestion on Hoopers Close) and an additional electricity sub station 

The Parish Council objected to two applications:

1) The additional eighteen dwellings at Elm Hurst Farm. We felt it was an unsuitable site, in the significant gap between Malvern and Leigh Sinton and concerns about the urbanisation of the village 

2) The conversion of Barns in Brockamin as we felt there was insufficient evidence as to how the drainage was to be managed.

The Parish Council recommended approval of all other applications where our comments were sought. 

The District Council refused the development of a single dwelling at Ashfields against the advice from the Parish Council.

Of the thirteen applications in Bransford eight were approved by MHDC five have yet to be determined by MHDC. All those determined were approved.

The Parish Council objected to one application:

1) The residential development of 21 houses with associated new access and car parking behind the affordable housing at the Bank House.  We had concerns regarding the proximity to the golf driving range. The rainwater run-off to Chapel Lane and the inadequate supply of parking for the expected number of residents. 
Mr Seymour noted that the parish council does not refer to the SWDP in making decisions, but rather seeks to reflect the opinions and interests of local people. The parish council generally recommends refusal of major developments and supports small organic local developments and schemes meeting recognised local needs – for example encouraging the development of bungalows after a need was identified in the parish survey. He welcomed the approval of an access to the school from the A4103, which should ease congestion in Hoopers Close. Mrs Cane asked if there would be alterations to speed limits around the school and/or a speed camera installed. Mr Seymour confirmed that these are things that can be discussed as plans go ahead. He also noted the likely impact of the development at Newland on traffic in Stocks Lane.
11.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

John Sharp read out the following report from PPW Phil Saunders –

The survey of our parish footpaths and associated stiles, gates and posts continues slowly. A long-standing problem in Bransford has been resolved with the installation of a new bridge and vegetation clearance. However, the now-usable footpath leads to a dangerous stile which has also been reported. Several stiles have had new steps fitted and are now easier to use. Unfortunately, the perennial problem whereby footpaths across arable land have not been re-instated is very evident around Leigh Sinton. Landowners are urged to comply with the law.
Anyone who would like to explore their local paths more fully is encouraged to volunteer to help with the survey.

Mr Sharp thanked Mr Saunders and noted that the parish also needs to update its footpath leaflet.
12.  REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
There was no report but Mr Sharp thanked Mr Bennett for the work he has done in the parish over the year.

13.  REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS 
Leigh & Bransford Royal British Legion 

Shirley Tasker reported that the group had held several meetings at The Bear and Ragged Staff and enjoyed quizzes and talks by a variety of speakers organised by Cecil Dee. Sadly, as the age of the members increases numbers are falling, as they are in other RBL groups, and administrative changes made by head office have also been demoralising. However, the Remembrance Day service was a great success and very well attended, including many younger people. 
St Edburga & St John the Baptist

Reverend Ann Potter reported on a successful year with a variety of events held at Leigh Church and Bransford Chapel, with Remembrance Day and Christmas services being particularly well supported. Links with Leigh & Bransford School have been strengthened and the Open the Book scheme has been very successful. There have been cream teas every Sunday at St Edburga and these are to be extended to the village hall as the church is not currently represented in Leigh Sinton. Finally, Reverend Potter thanked Brian Porter for all the work he has carried out in the churchyard over the year and the parish council for its donation. 
CAB Community Liaison Project

Lillian Somervaille explained her role as a CAB Community Liaison Volunteer and the aim of the scheme to make CAB services more accessible to people in rural areas. The local network now comprises a team of seven volunteers across Leigh & Bransford, Alfrick and Suckley and there is a regular slot on Friday mornings at Knightwick surgery. The service has helped people with a wide variety of issues and the chairman thanked Mrs Somervaille and the team for the service they provide for the people of the parish.
1st Leigh Rainbows
Ann Osborne reported on a successful year for the Rainbows. Numbers rose from six in April 2015 to eleven in January 2016, though this has now settled back to eight with three moving up to Brownies. Over the year the group attended the Worcester Division Rainbow fun day, helped at Alfrick Show, enjoyed a Christmas Party at Cheeky Monkeys and decorated a Christmas tree in Leigh Church. The girls have also been working towards various badges and are currently working towards a Rainbows Roundabout badge.
1st Leigh Guides
Valda Cane reported on a busy and enjoyable year for 1st Leigh Guides, with lots of exciting trips and activities, including a Halloween Party, capture the flag games in the dark and swimming and inflatables at Lower Wick pool. As always there have been plenty of opportunities to get wet and messy including a Get Messy Challenge with chocolate mud pies, splatter painting and messy twister with paint and shaving foam. Summer camp at Top Barn gave the guides a chance to try out some bush craft and practice knife and fire lighting skills and wobble boarding on the lake. The summer evenings allowed for more time outside on the playing fields practicing map and compass reading. There was a good turnout for the Remembrance Day service in Leigh Church and the girls also decorated a Christmas tree. Valda noted that the group are currently seeking new leaders and have spaces for more girls to join the group. She also thanked the parish council and everyone else who help support the group over the year.
Leigh & Bransford W.I 
Ann Sharp, newly elected president of Leigh & Bransford WI reported:
We began last year on a happy note as members and guests enjoyed afternoon tea at Holloways in celebration of our 80th anniversary.  

We are a busy and proactive group.  As well as a varied and interesting programme of monthly meetings, outings and invitations from other local WI's, we are proud to be able to offer our members several regular additional activities including book club, local history group, play lets, embroidery group, luncheon club, rambling group and skittles.

We continue to support Associated Country Women of the World with regular collections and last Christmas we were able to send 15 shoe boxes to the Samaritans Purse Appeal and with the support of our members we hope to send more boxes on an annual basis.     One of our members has encouraged the collection of milk bottle tops for the charity Guide Dogs for the Blind, and as a consequence we have decided to hold a fund raising meeting later in the year for this very worthwhile charity.

As a Group we are keen to join in parish community activities.  Our WI Christmas Tree was on show in Leigh Church with those of other parish organisations and recently some of our members also helped with the recent 'Clean for the Queen' campaign. 

As we approach this coming year I am pleased to confirm that membership of Leigh and Bransford WI remains stable with 37 members, although of course we are always happy to welcome new members.

The Fold 
Yanne Tooby reported that during the year a new farm shop had opened selling organic and local produce, much of it from the farm. The farm also supplies produce for the café, which has increased its footfall during the year. The emphasis is on community involvement, including involving the local schools.  A new nature trail has opened and new staff members have been taken on. New studios have opened and now include a hairdresser, silver jewellery, an artist and organic products. A new children’s play area, chickens and a development of eco housing are all planned. 
Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall
Jon Gamble - Chair of Trustees of the Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall, reported:
 
As an independent Memorial Hall and registered charity, this valued community resource - which was established almost 100 years ago - continues to operate solely on the funds it generates through hire fees, supplemented by additional revenue coming from fund raising activities and a few donations - including a regular donation from the Parish Council which we are putting towards the cost of refurbishing the wooden floors in both of the Halls.  


We need to clear about £12,000 just to ensure we can continue as a going concern and keep on top of the maintenance work.  Meeting these annual costs has been achieved once again over the past year - and indeed we have been able to invest a modest amount of our reserve capital to meet the cost of renewing the perimeter fencing and laying new floors in the kitchen and linking corridor to the bar area.  But we continue to struggle to generate sufficient funds to undertake the sort of major improvements we all agree are necessary to satisfy the increasing expectations of our potential hirers.

That said we have been active in the past 12 months in successfully applying for a grant to completely refurbish our kitchen with £8000 from Awards for All.   I hope all will agree that this relatively modest investment has made a significant, positive difference to both the appearance and functionality of the Memorial Hall.

When the work on the kitchen was being undertaken we discovered problems with the electrical wiring for the Hall which, while safe, would soon need some attention.  We have an estimate of £1,600 to address these issues which assume no further problems are encountered so we must address this in the coming months.

The heating in the Hall is of major concern to us and those who use it. We know that this has to be upgraded and our early enquiries suggest that it will cost upwards of £30,000 to design and install a sustainable heating system throughout the complex - funds we simply do not have.  This will take all of our creative imaginations and determination to raise this sort of money, but the option to do nothing is, in the medium to longer term at least, not sensible or desirable.

Having said all of that we, as Trustees, remain optimistic that we can continue to upgrade our community resource, after all over the past 3 or 4 years we have somehow managed to invest upwards of £30,000 on a raft of improvements and maintenance that include (but is not limited to):

· two new sets of toilets to include baby changing facilities 

· a new kitchen with new flooring 

· new curtains throughout 

· new external fascia boards and guttering 

· a new perimeter fence 

· a new 'catering' oven, crockery, replacement kitchen window and external fire 

door 

· an ongoing programme of internal redecoration


and we are currently about to refurbish the original wooden floors in both halls.

Finally, you will all have noticed that a new building is being erected on the Playgroup's safe play area.  This will house the Villages' Playgroup when completed later this year.  This will create further opportunities for both the Playgroup (in terms of capacity) and for the Hall.  When Playgroup move out it will free up more space and give more hire slots.  

Finally I should add that we are about to go-live with our new interactive website that will automate hall bookings and invoicing, all of which will significantly help with keeping on top of hire enquiries, bookings, fee collection and cash flow.  It has been a long road but we are finally able to use technology in a more positive way to serve the needs of our community and ensure our continued financial viability.

Thank you for your continuing support.  We have our AGM next Tuesday (May 17th) at 7.30pm I would like to extend an invitation to any and all parishioners to attend that open meeting.  

14.  OPEN FORUM 

Pete King presented a report on the Neighbourhood Development Plan and the recent neighbourhood survey. The group currently has only two members, so anyone interested is urged to get involved. The members have had excellent free training provided by Historic England, who have produced detailed documents on the local historic environment which will be on the parish website soon. There will also be biodiversity training soon. 
Mr King explained that the Neighbourhood Development Plan forms a legal document for use in conjunction with the SWDP.
The response to the questionnaire survey was quite good, with 213 responses out of 700 questionnaires delivered. These have generated a huge quantity of data and plenty of suggestions and comments. On the whole respondents like the rural environment and do not want street lighting. Major concerns included traffic and speeding and there were calls for traffic calming measures and better footpaths, including one between Leigh Sinton and Malvern, and it was noted that s106 funds from the new housing development might be used for this purpose. The Memorial Hall is an asset, but its location away from residential centres is a problem. People were keen to avoid any further major developments and to protect the significant gap. Any new development should be sustainable, appropriate and in keeping with the character of the area. 
Mr Seymour emphasised that the parish council had recommended refusal of all the major developments, but noted that once the applications had been approved it was the parish council’s responsibility to work to get the best possible outcome for local residents. 

The chairman thanked Mr King for the hard work he had put into the NDP and questionnaire survey and invited people to join the group. 

District Councillor Anthony Warburton joined the meeting at this point and reported that the SWDP had now been approved and that hopefully this will provide protection from speculative development. The MHDC meeting had looked at priorities for the next 5 years. Despite great financial pressure it was hoped that all services would be maintained, though there will be cuts in some areas. Every effort would be made to keep rubbish disposal in-house. 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and the meeting was closed with an invitation to stay for refreshments in The Fold Café.
Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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